
South Arkansas Community College

Minutes of the Board of Trustees Meeting
Administration Building Board Room 

February 19, 2013
Trustees present: Steve Cameron, Sam Chamberlain, Steve Cousins, Veronica Creer, Vicki de Yampert, Dr. Marc Parnell, David Ross, and Charlie Thomas
Staff present: Phil Ballard, Art Brown, Dr. Val Cantú, Lathan Hairston, Bruce Hankins, Dr. Curtis Hill, Dean Inman, Dr. Barbara Jones, Susan Jordan, Dr. Tim Kirk, Jamie McConathy, Dr. Jennifer Parks,  Graham Peterson, Cynthia Reyna, Jim Roomsburg, Heath Waldrop
Others present: Allison Gatlin (News-Times), Dr. Kermit Parks, and Skylar Jones, SGA (Student Government Association) representative
I. Call to Order – Steve Cousins, board chair, called the meeting to order at 3:47 p.m.
II. Recognitions and Awards – Dr. Jones
· Introduced and welcomed Skylar Jones, SGA, and announced that a representative will attend the board meetings. 

III. Approval of Regular Meeting Minutes – January 15, 2013. Thomas/Parnell. Board approved.
IV. Approval of Consent Agenda – Ms. Creer
A. Personnel Report – Dr. Jones reviewed the personnel report.
New Employees:
Heather Smith
Registrar’s Assistant



01.25.13

Promotions/Transfers/Organizational Changes:

Resignations/Retirements/Terminations:

Tara Sandler
SAHO Nursing Instructor


09.28.12
Gretchen Henry
SAHO Health Sciences Advisor


02.01.13

Wade Johnson
Skilled Tradesman



01.11.13

Dr. Jones noted that Ms. Sandler was previously inadvertently omitted.

Dr. Cantú introduced and welcomed Mr. Brown, dean of Health and Natural Sciences, to SouthArk. He was not able to attend the January meeting.  
Board approved.
V. Board Committee Reports 
A. Real Estate/Facilities Committee – Charlie Thomas

Mr. Wesley Walls architect, Polk Stanley Wilcox, met with the Real Estate/Facilities Committee prior to the Board meeting. Mr. Walls reviewed the information that was presented/discussed at the committee meeting on the refinement to the original plan of Phase I of the Heritage Plaza. He explained that the single walk way was split with seating and garden spaces added to the areas. 
B. Personnel/Planning Committee – Sam Chamberlain – no report
C. Budget/Finance Committee – Steve Cameron – no report
D. Policy Governance Committee – Steve Cousins – no report
VI. Chair’s Report
VII. Financial Services Report – Lathan Hairston
A. Mr. Bruce Hankins, Controller, presented the monthly financial reports for January, 2013. 

January highlights included total unrestricted revenue of $9,949,018.61 which was 70.62% of the total budget of $14,044,645.  Total unrestricted expense of $7,364,912.35 was 52.44% of the total budget of $14,044,645.  Excess revenue over expense at January 31, 2013 was $2,554,106.26.  Total cash and investment at January 31, 2013 was $6,959,246.11.  Other receivables of $3,165,186.86 consists of financial aid, Pell, Direct Loans and other student aid that have been awarded to student accounts that will be collected from the related sources in February.  Deferred revenue of $1,060,710.54 consists of direct loans refund checks that were distributed on February 11, 2013.  No significant budget adjustments were made during January.   

VIII. President’s Report – Dr. Barbara Jones
A. The Administrative Reports were presented with the following highlights:
Lathan Hairston, Vice President of Fiscal Affairs:
· Mr. Hairston reported that administrators are in the process of meeting with deans and budget managers to review their budgets for the upcoming fiscal year.
Dr. Val Cantú, Vice President of Learning:
· Dr. Cantú announced that the RN graduates had a 100% first-time pass rate for the NCLEX (National Council Licensure Examination).
· Basic Operator Orientation Training (BOOT) Camp began on February 12th through our Department of Corporate and Community Education.  BOOT Camp is a collaborative effort, developed in conjunction with local industry representatives from Chemtura, Lion Oil, El Dorado Chemical, and DuPont.  BOOT Camp is a three-day training program intended for new hires to serve as an introduction to what process technology is like utilizing the H.O.T. unit. Students learn about topics such as safety, valves, pumps, heat exchangers, instrumentation, and sampling prior to participating in a written evaluation and skills demonstration. Mr. Chamberlain requested that Ms. McConathy schedule a tour of the BOOT Camp prior to the March Board meeting which will be held on the East campus in the Center for Workforce Development.
· SouthArk’s music department, led by Victoria Harden, will present Gilbert & Sullivan’s HMS Pinafore on April 5, 6 and 7 at the South Arkansas Arts Center. The opening night performance on April 5th at 7:00 p.m. will be followed by an English Sailor’s Gala Opening Night Party, hosted by the SouthArk Foundation. Tickets are $25 for opening night and reception, and $10 for April 6 and 7.
Dr. Curtis Hill, Vice President of Student Services:
· Purchased eScripSafe Electronic Transcripts which allows official college transcripts to be sent to other institutions. Receiving institutions may be part of the e-ScripSafe network, or not. All institutions can receive transcripts from the college provided we have an e-mail address for them. Transcripts can be sent to students, as well, and the college has the option of watermarking those copies, with the word “student.” The SouthArk logo/seal and a watermark are embedded on the document and will print out with the transcript. Reporting features include the delivery e-mail address, date parameters, time sent, time opened, etc. The cost is $500 annually and .55 cents per copy for each transcript sent.

· The African American Family & Friends Day is scheduled for Saturday, February 23, 2013.  This is the third year of the program which is designed as an outreach effort to the African American community in Union County and surrounding areas.  The distinguished group of panelists that will discuss the role of politics in Black America include: Bishop Dr. Robert E. Smith, Jr. prominent minister from Little Rock; Dr. Fitz Hill president of Arkansas Baptist College; and Willie Payne of Farmerville, Louisiana former mayor of Pontiac, Michigan.  Each of these panelists has authored books that touch on politics.  The moderator of the panel discussion is KTVE TV Anchor Rudy Williams. Tammy Tenpenny-Lewis, National President and member of the Arkansas Chapter of Afro-American Historical and Genealogical Society, Inc., will conduct a workshop entitled “From the Cradle to the Grave.”
· Student Government Association (SGA) conducted a student forum on February 19. Opportunity for students to ask questions and express concerns to the administration.
· Spring Semester 2013 enrollment is 1675.  

Cynthia Reyna, Director of Institutional Advancement & Foundation:
· Heritage Plaza – Pledges and gifts to date total $502,000.
· McWilliams/Calahan House – the certification for eligibility has been submitted to the Arkansas Historic Preservation Program. A grant to the Arkansas Natural and Cultural Resource Council (ANCRC) will be submitted in early March.   

· Annual Report – four hundred copies were mailed and 500 were sent electronically.  

· Board Self-assessment Survey will be completed in mid-January.  

B. Legislative General Assembly Update – Dr. Jones noted that HB1243 passed with amendments for faculty and staff to carry concealed weapons on campus; however, college/university boards may vote to “opt out.” HB 1295/SB294 regarding the lottery scholarship bill could have potential impact to higher education institutions and employees.
C. SHARE Artwork – Dr. Jones reported that the pieces of artwork from the Warner Brown Hospital building are now on display in the Library for public viewing. SouthArk agreed to house the art pieces, which are still SHARE’s property. A brochure was distributed with information about the art work and artists. 
D. Dr. Jones attended the Transformative Change Initiative conference sponsored by the Gates Foundation and the Achieving the Dream conference in Anaheim, California in February. 
E. EDIE’s Village (El Dorado Incubator Environment) – in the process of renovating houses and hope to open the businesses this summer. 
F. Rotary meeting – Larry Powell and Phil Ballard will speak on the new Performing and Media Arts program.
G. We are partnering with Arkansas Women’s Business Center and Entrepreneurship Task Force for the Entrepreneurship Conference that will be held on April 26. 

IX. Executive Session (if required) - none   

X. Announcements 
· Dr. Jones announced that a Finance Committee meeting will be scheduled in March and April.
XI. Adjournment – The meeting adjourned at 4:47 p.m.  
Respectfully submitted,

Veronica Creer, Secretary
SouthArk BOT Minutes
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